LETTER to the EDITOR

Editorial Process: Submission:07/24/2024 Acceptance:09/03/2024

Reflections on Surgical Practices in Gynecologic Oncology during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Insights from Dogan's Survey

Asian Pac J Cancer Prev, 25 (9), 2963-2965

Dear Editor

We would like to share our thoughts on the February 2022 article titled "Perspectives of Gynecologic Oncologists on Minimally Invasive Surgery During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Turkish Society of Minimally Invasive Gynecologic Oncology (MIJOD) Survey" by Dogan and colleagues [1]. This study offers valuable insights into how the COVID-19 pandemic has impacted surgical practices in gynecologic oncology, particularly the increased reliance on traditional surgical methods during these challenging times.

The COVID-19 pandemic necessitated a reallocation of surgical resources, prioritizing urgent cases in gynecologic oncology over elective procedures. This shift resulted in longer wait times for patients needing surgery, which could potentially worsen their health outcomes [2, 3]. Additionally, the implementation of enhanced safety protocols and personal protective equipment placed further strain on already limited resources in many healthcare facilities. The experiences gained during the pandemic have prompted a reevaluation of surgical scheduling and management practices, aiming to better prepare for future healthcare crises [4, 5].

The demographic breakdown in the Dogan et al. article shows a majority of male gynecologic oncologists, mirroring trends in the broader medical field. Additionally, the participants possess significant experience, as evidenced by their average number of gynecologic, laparoscopic, and robotic surgeries, indicating a knowledgeable group adept at handling the complexities of the pandemic. However, it is essential to consider how enduring gender dynamics in the field might shape perspectives and decision-making during this critical time. The data highlighting the cancellation of noncancer surgeries is particularly significant. The expressed concerns regarding the risk of infection underscore the emotional and psychological toll the pandemic has taken on medical professionals. This aspect of the study emphasizes the need for systemic support for healthcare workers, as their well-being directly impacts the quality of patient care.

We find the strong preference for traditional laparotomy over minimally invasive surgery (MIS) concerning yet understandable. The high conversion rate from laparoscopic to laparotomy raises questions about patient safety and infection control. This shift could have long-term implications for surgical training and practice: Will the decline in MIS deter future generations

of oncologists from pursuing innovative techniques, potentially hindering advancements in the field? Moreover, the study's mention of pre-operative COVID-19 screening practices, alongside the relatively low rates of PCR testing and thorax CT scans, is troubling. This gap highlights the need for more stringent protocols to ensure patient safety, especially as the healthcare industry adapts to performing routine surgeries amid ongoing pandemic concerns.

The study is the first national survey to explore the attitudes of gynecologic oncologists in Turkey towards MIS during the COVID-19 pandemic. It provides realworld insights into how the pandemic has influenced surgical practices in gynecologic oncology, particularly regarding MIS. The survey design includes various surgical procedures and scenarios, reflecting different aspects of practice during this challenging time. A significant strength of the study is its homogeneous participant group from the Turkish Society of Minimally Invasive Gynecologic Oncology, ensuring respondents have relevant education and experience. The high response rate of 76.9% indicates strong engagement, and the anonymity of responses likely encourages honest feedback. The survey gathers diverse data on demographics, surgical practices, emotional status, and changes in working environments, offering a comprehensive overview of COVID-19's impact. However, limitations include its focus on a single country, which may limit generalizability, and a cross-sectional design that captures only a snapshot in time. Additionally, potential biases in self-reported data, especially regarding emotional status and surgical practices, may affect the findings. The survey may also not encompass all aspects of gynecologic oncology surgery, possibly overlooking important trends.

In conclusion, Dogan's survey offers valuable insights into the pandemic's impact on surgical practices in gynecologic oncology. As the medical community adapts to the effects of COVID-19, it is crucial to critically analyze these trends to prioritize patient safety and maintain high care standards. We commend the authors for their important work and hope this study fosters further discussion on effectively integrating innovation with safety in surgical oncology.

Author Contribution Statement

Zahra Marzbanrad: Conceptualization, original draft, and overall synthesis; Fatemeh Jayervand: Literature review, data analysis, and contributions to the discussion on gender dynamics and the pandemic's psychological effects on surgery; Hossein Neamatzadeh: Editing, critical review, and insights on methodology and future surgical oncology research.

Keywords: Surgical practices, gynecologic oncology, COVID-19 pandemic, minimally invasive surgery, healthcare workers

References

- 1. Dogan NU, Bilir E, Taskin S, Vatansever D, Dogan S, Taskiran C, et al. Perspectives of Gynecologic Oncologists on Minimally Invasive Surgery During COVID-19 Pandemic: A Turkish Society of Minimally Invasive Gynecologic Oncology (MIJOD) Survey. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2022;23(2):573-81. https://doi.org/10.31557/apjcp.2022.23.2.573.
- Perrone AM, Dondi G, Giunchi S, De Crescenzo E, Boussedra S, Tesei M, et al. Covid-19 free oncologic surgical hub: The experience of reallocation of a gynecologic oncology unit during pandemic outbreak. Gynecol Oncol. 2021;161(1):89-96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygyno.2020.09.030.
- Uwins C, Bhandoria GP, Shylasree TS, Butler-Manuel S, Ellis P, Chatterjee J, et al. Covid-19 and gynecological cancer: A review of the published guidelines. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2020;30(9):1424-33. https://doi.org/10.1136/ijgc-2020-001634.
- 4. Griswold DP, Gempeler A, Kolias A, Hutchinson PJ, Rubiano AM. Personal protective equipment for reducing the risk of covid-19 infection among health care workers involved in emergency trauma surgery during the pandemic: An umbrella review. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2021;90(4):e72-e80. https://doi.org/10.1097/ta.0000000000003073.
- Stachteas P, Vlachopoulos N, Smyrnakis E. Medical students during the covid-19 pandemic: Considerations and arguments on their clinical engagement. J Adv Med Educ Prof. 2021;9(4):238-42. https://doi.org/10.30476/ jamp.2021.89092.1363.

Zahra Marzbanrad¹, Fatemeh Jayervand^{1*}, Hossein Neamatzadeh²

¹Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology Iran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran. ²Mother and Newborn Health Research Center, Shahid Sadoughi University of Medical Sciences, Yazd, Iran. *For Correspondence: jayervandfatemeh@gmail.com

Reply to the letter to the editor: Reflections on Surgical Practices in Gynecologic Oncology during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Insights from Dogan's Survey

Dear Editor:

We read with great interest the letter of Marzbanrad et al on our previously published article [1,2] and we sincerely appreciate the authors' thoughtful comments. First, regarding the male predominance on the response rate of the questionnaire; though increasing, the number

of female gynecologic oncologist in Turkey lags male counterparts. This figure was also reflected to our questionnaire as lower response rates for female gyn oncologists. Gender inequality is a major problem in all fields of medicine including gynecologic oncology [3]. The number of female residents and female physicians in obstetrics and gynecology exceeds far male physicians but, in our opinion, more places should be reserved for female colleagues in gynecologic oncologic practice [4]. European Society of Gynecologic Oncology (ESGO) launched official work forces for gender equality in practice and we hope that in the near future, with all these interventions, more female gyn oncologist will be represented equally [5]. Second point, cancellation of non-cancer surgeries was the precaution taken by Turkish Ministry of Health assigning the healthcare professionals to COVID-19 wards where more resources were needed [1]. This study was carried out at the hot period (point) of the pandemic. All medical facilities were represented in this study including secondary, tertiary healthcare hospitals and universities as well. Most of the facilities taking part in this study cancelled non-emergent, noncancer gynecologic interventions particularly in the first year of the pandemic. On contrary, in the course of the pandemic, most of the facilities cited in our study started to perform elective gynecologic operations [6]. Kuru et al evaluated 804 elective gynecologic operations performed between 15 march and 30 October 2020 and more than half of the cases were hysterectomies for benign reasons [7]. Another point highlighted by the authors' is the limited use of minimal invasive surgery (MIS) in the pandemic. As pointed out in our article, most of the participants refrained from the use of MIS in pandemic. However, the studies following our published article showed that MIS was the still preferred choice [8]. Study carried out by Kulle et al from Turkey showed that use of MIS did not decrease even in the pandemic setting and third of all cancer cases were still performed by MIS [9]. This data demonstrated that the trends (from laparotomy to laparoscopy) might change in the course of pandemic as the data regarding the safety of laparoscopic approach were gathered from global medical community [8].

As pointed by the authors', this was a cross-sectional study performed in Turkey with possible biases (such as recall bias, self-reported data without follow-up and lack of coverage of all fields of gyn oncologic practice) which all limited the generalizability [2]. We acknowledged all these limitations, as addressed in the article. Our study reflects the attitudes of gynecologic oncologists in a global pandemic with many unknowns and unanswered questions. In our opinion, data from our study shed light on future studies to compare the different trends in the course of a global pandemic. We would like to thank again to Marzbanrad et al [1] for their valuable comments on our article.

References

 Marzbanrad Z, Jayervand F, Neamatzadeh H. Reflections on Surgical Practices in Gynecologic Oncology during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Insights from Dogan's Survey. Asian

- Pac J Cancer Pre. In press.
- 2. Dogan NU, Bilir E, Taskin S, Vatansever D, Dogan S, Taskiran C, et al. Perspectives of gynecologic oncologists on minimally invasive surgery during covid-19 pandemic: A turkish society of minimally invasive gynecologic oncology (mijod) survey. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2022;23(2):573-81. https://doi.org/10.31557/apjcp.2022.23.2.573.
- 3. Temkin SM, Chapman-Davis E, Nair N, Cohn DE, Hines JF, Kohn EC, et al. Creating work environments where people of all genders in gynecologic oncology can thrive: An sgo evidence-based review. Gynecol Oncol. 2022;164(3):473-80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygyno.2021.12.032.
- 4. Davas Aksan HA, Ergin IA, Ciceklioglu M, Samandag B. Gender inequalities at obstetrics and gynecology departments of Turkish Medical Schools. Tip Eğitimi Dünyası. 2011; 32: 1-7.
- 5. Kacperczyk-Bartnik J, El Hajj H, Bizzarri N, Bilir E, Zwimpfer TA, Strojna AN, et al. Best original research presented at the 25th european congress on gynaecological oncology: Best of esgo 2024. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2024;34(9):1324-33. https://doi.org/10.1136/ijgc-2024-005844.
- 6. Keles E, Akis S, Kemal Ozturk U, Eser Ozyurek S, Api M. Gynecological surgeries during the covid-19 pandemic in turkey. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2020;151(1):141-4. https:// doi.org/10.1002/ijgo.13292.
- 7. Kuru B, Kale A, Basol G, Gundogdu EC, Yildiz G, Mat E, et al. Is it safe to perform elective gynaecologic surgery during the two peaks of covid-19 pandemic? Int J Clin Pract. 2021;75(11):e14816. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcp.14816.
- 8. Tommaselli GA, Grange P, Ricketts CD, Clymer JW, Fryrear RS, 2nd. Intraoperative measures to reduce the risk of covid-19 transmission during minimally invasive procedures: A systematic review and critical appraisal of societies' recommendations. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech. 2021;31(6):765-77. https://doi.org/10.1097/ sle.0000000000000972.
- 9. Kulle CB, Azamat IF, Vatansever D, Erus S, Tarim K, Akyoldas G, et al. Is elective cancer surgery feasible during the lock-down period of the covid-19 pandemic? Analysis of a single institutional experience of 404 consecutive patients. J Surg Oncol. 2021;123(7):1495-503. https://doi. org/10.1002/jso.26436.

Nasuh Utku Dogan^{1*}, Selan Dogan²

¹Private Dogan Gynecology Clinic, Antalya, Turkey. ²Akdeniz University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Gynecologic Oncology, Antalya, Turkey. *For Correspondence: nasuhutkudogan@yahoo.com